
If there’s anything that those familiar with 
science know, it’s that new discoveries 
necessitate change.  SOARS has noticed 
the changes in communications with our 
various audiences over the past few years, 
especially as it relates to electronic com-
munications.  Now more than ever, we 
use media like email, texting, Facebook 
and QR codes to interact with protégés, 
funders, applicants and mentors.  

Keeping this change in mind, we have  
determined that the best way for us to 
continue to reach our diverse audiences 
is to move our newsletter to an online 
format. The current issue will be delivered 
both as a hard copy and electronically.  
Starting with our winter 2012 newsletter, 
delivery will be entirely electronic.

An advantage of moving into this new 
format is that we can now offer a wider 
variety of articles, while our readers can 
easily pick and choose those articles  
which interest them most.  In this issue, 
for example, you can find full transcripts 
of conversations with protégés about  
applying to and choosing graduate 
schools by following the link at the  
end of the article.

If you do not receive the fall 2012  
newsletter via email, please send your 
email address to soars@ucar.edu 
indicating that you would like to be placed 
on our email list.  If you’re interested in 
what this summer’s protégés were up to, 
check out the photos at www.facebook.
com/SOARSprogram.

For the electronic newsletter, go to  
www.soars.ucar.edu/about/newsletter/
Fall2012. 
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Q:  How did you know for sure that you wanted to go to 
grad school?   
— Sarah Al-Momar

A:  I tried to set up a career goal first. Talking to my  
mentors and SOARS staff about my interests over 
the summer helped me define that goal, which is to 
become a researcher in tropical meteorology. Although 
I had always wanted to further my education in atmo-
spheric science, at that point graduate school became 
the logical avenue to pursue my career goal.  
— Diamilet Pérez-Betancourt

Q:  What should I expect when contacting prospective 
advisors?   
— Ana Ortiz

A:  Expect to wait. I had to wait weeks for a response; 
some were quicker. If I didn’t get a response, I was  
persistent and sent them a follow up email. Most of 
the professors I emailed were nice and either gave me 
some time through a phone conversation or sent me  
to someone else who would have more information.  
— Annareli Morales

Q:  How did you find out what each program had to  
offer besides what was on the school’s website?  
— Ana Ortiz
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Name:  Diamilet Pérez-Betancourt
Grad school:  Massachusetts Institute of Technology
Major:  Atmospheric Science
Advisor:  Dr. Kerry Emanuel 
Number of schools applied to:  5
Undergraduate school:  University of Puerto Rico  
at Mayagüez
Major:  Theoretical Physics

Name: Curtis Walker
Grad school: University of Nebraska–Lincoln
Major:  Atmospheric Science
Advisor:  Dr. Mark Anderson 
Number of schools applied to:  6
Undergraduate school:  State University of  
New York College at Oneonta
Major:  Meteorology

Name:  Annareli Morales
Grad school:  Colorado State University
Major:  Atmospheric Science
Advisor:  Sonia Kreidenweis 
Number of schools applied to:  5
Undergraduate school:  University of Illinois  
at Urbana-Champaign
Major:  Atmospheric Science and Geology
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People often credit a mentor or a class 
for pointing them down their career path.  
Nicole Ngo credits a movie. That seems 
natural for a southern California native, but 
this movie wasn’t from Hollywood: it was a 
documentary her dad was watching on TV 
one day when she was home from college.

“It was about air pollution in China,” 
says the SOARS alumna. “One of the 
major sources is coal-fired power plants. 
Environmentalists don’t like coal burning 
because it’s so dirty, but the coal industry 
people see it as part of China’s economic 
development. It was interesting to hear  
both sides of the argument.” 

Ngo was an economics major at the 
University of California, Irvine, and had 
taken one atmospheric science course 
already. After seeing the movie, she added 
a second major in earth and environmental 
studies. She graduated in 2006 and went  
on to Columbia University with a major in 
sustainable development. 

She continued to focus on air pollution, 
particulary in cities. “Finding ways to  
balance economic growth with preserving 
our environment is a difficult problem,”  
she says. At Columbia, she answered an 
email looking for a research assistant  
working on air pollution and got the posi-
tion. Then, she says, she got really lucky.

“I was looking at satellite data on pollution 
in sub-Saharan Africa. Patrick Kinney [a 
professor at Columbia] had the opportunity 
to go to Kenya. He asked if I wanted to go, 
and I jumped at the chance.”

The 2009 project, which tracked particulate 
emissions in Nairobi, was one of the first 
studies of urban air pollution. “There’s a lot 
more work on indoor air pollution, which 

is common in rural areas because of dirty 
fuels,” Ngo explains. But within the last two 
decades, the rate of urbanization in Africa 
has been the highest in the world. Half the 
population of sub-Saharan Africa is expect-
ed to be city dwellers by 2050. In Kenya, the 
rate is even more staggering, with half of the 
country’s citizens expected to live in Nairobi 
alone by 2020.

About 90% of urban air pollution in less 
developed countries comes from motor 
vehicles.  “That’s why we studied roadway 
emissions,” Ngo says. In her project, led by 
Kinney and Michael Gatari (University of 
Nairobi), technicians carried air samplers  
in backpacks throughout the city, measuring 
particles of the size most likely to be emitted 
by vehicles. Their data indicated that many 
Nairobians are exposed to enough pollution 
that their long-term health is likely to be 
affected.

Ngo’s wrote her master’s thesis on the 
study. She’s doing her PhD research back 
home in New York City—a project that  
correlates the ages and routes of individual 
city buses with public health records to  
discover the effects of the changing emis-
sions standards over the years. But her 
involvement with Africa isn’t over.

“I really wanted to go back,” she says. “I 
applied for a lot of grants and I got rejected 
for a lot, but I finally got two grants. I got 
to go back last August [2011], and again  
in March.” She started two new studies 
of air pollution in Nairobi and its health 
impacts on low-income populations.

From her experience in Nairobi and New 
York, Ngo has learned that finding and 
carrying out a research project in a foreign 
country is likely to be more challenging 
than doing similar work at home. “There 

are opportunities, but you have to go look 
for them. It’s expensive; lab equipment is 
expensive, and you have to hire research 
assistants. It’ll take more work. 

“But it was worth it for me. This was some-
thing I really wanted to do.” 

Nicole stands next to air pollution monitoring equipment 
at one of the research sites at Kenyatta University in 
Nairobi.

Dust is an important contributor to air pollution in 
Africa, where many roads are still unpaved, such as  
this one in Naivasha, Kenya.

She started her MS in atmospheric science at 
Colorado State University.

Imani Morris published a paper in the Journal 
of Applied Meteorology and Climatology: Diem, 
Jeremy E., Melissa A. Hursey, Imani R. Morris, 
Amanda C. Murray, Ricardo A. Rodriguez, 
2010: “Upper-Level Atmospheric Circulation 
Patterns and Ground-Level Ozone in the Atlanta 
Metropolitan Area.”

Shirley Murillo was co-author on a paper pub-
lished in Bulletin of the American Meteorological 
Society, Rappaport, E. N., J.-G. Jiing, C. W. 
Landsea, S. T. Murillo, and J. L.. Franklin, 2012: 
“The Joint Hurricane Test Bed: Its First Decade 

of Tropical Cyclone Research-To-Operations 
Activities Reviewed.”

Diamilet Perez-Betancourt presented on her 
research, “Rapid intensification of hurricane Earl 
in advanced hurricane WRF model simulations,” 
at NOAA’S EPP 6TH Education & Science Forum 
in Tallahassee, Florida.

Shanna Pitter began a new job as a senior pro-
gram analyst in NOAA’s Office of Oceanic and 
Atmospheric Research at their Office of Policy, 
Planning, and Evaluation in Silver Spring, MD.

Rosimar Rios-Berrios was awarded a gradu-
ate fellowship with NSF’s Graduate Research 
Fellowship Program.  She also won Outstanding 

Undergraduate Presentation at NOAA’S EPP 
6th Education & Science Forum in Tallahassee, 
Florida, for her work on “Quantifying the role  
of tropospheric relative humidity on the develop-
ment of tropical cyclones.”

Sarah Tessendorf had a paper published in 
Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society, 
Tessendorf, S.A. and coauthors, 2012: “The 
Queensland Cloud Seeding Research Program.”

Curtis Walker was awarded the 2012 SUNY 
Chancellor’s Award for Student Excellence, and 
is attending University of Nebraska in Lincoln to 
start his MS in atmospheric science.  
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A:  I sent several emails out to the faculty 
within the program as well as to the pro-
grams’ directors. I asked almost every  
question under the sun and sought  
clarification when necessary. Furthermore, 
I conducted phone interviews with some 
faculty and potential advisors to get a  
better sense of things and a more personal 
interaction than that offered by an email. 
The best way to find out what each program 
had to offer though was to visit all of them 
(or at least the most interesting) in person.   
— Curtis Walker

Q: What was the toughest question you faced 
when applying to grad school?  
— Ann Wang 

A:  I guess if you mean literal question when  
applying I would say the personal essay 
portion of the application was the toughest 
part. It seems easy to speak about yourself, 
but you just want it to be perfect that it 
takes forever! If you mean personally, the 
toughest question was what exactly do I 
want to research. For most people, this is  
a problem. If you don’t know what you  

want to research (which is okay), it can be 
hard to focus on a specific professor you 
want to work with.   
— Annareli Morales

Q:  What are some key things you did in  
order to increase your chances of being  
accepted into graduate school?  
— Ana Ortiz

A:  I looked for opportunities to meet pro-
spective advisors in person. I planned early 
on to attend a national meeting within my 
area of interest, since I knew prospective 
advisors would probably be there too. At 
the meeting, I reached for opportunities to 
introduce myself, and the professors and I 
often ended up chatting about my summer 
research. In the end, the offers I received 
were from professors who had met me and 
had learned about my research experience. 
One of them even told me explicitly that 
meeting me at that conference was one of 
the defining factors for him to make me  
an offer.    
— Diamilet Pérez-Betancourt

Q:  What are the costs besides application fees?  
— Ana Ordonez

A:  In addition to the application fees, other 
costs include that of the GRE (yikes!), send-
ing the GRE score reports out (beyond the 
initial set during the exam) and possibly fees 
incurred at your institution to send your  
official undergraduate transcript. If you opt 
to visit the institutions and are not fully  
compensated for your travels, then addition-
al costs may arise as well. 
— Curtis Walker

Look for the second part of our Grad 
School Q&A in the next newsletter,  
where protégés will address how to  
evaluate offers and what to think  
about when visiting schools.  
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